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FROM THE PRINCIPAL 

Already, at the end of Week 1 of Term 2, it is apparent that this is 
going to be a full and productive term! Apart from our usual   
academic and sporting activities, even a quick glance at the    
calendar for the next month, indicates that there will be much 
happening within our community. 

Week 1 saw the beginning of our much-anticipated Instrumental 
Music Program. I was very excited to see some of these lessons 
in action. That this program has come to fruition is due to the incredible work done by Mrs       
Danielle Slow and Mrs Stacy Berry. I am sure that student participation in this program will enrich 
the cultural life of our College for many years to come. 

On Wednesday morning of last week, our community held a special ANZAC Day assembly to    
commemorate and honour all those who gave their lives so that we might live in freedom and 
peace.  

On Thursday, ANZAC Day, our students participated in a number of ANZAC ceremonies in our   
region. I am immensely proud of the way that our students represent our College when they    
participate in community events – and, this ANZAC Day was no exception!  I thank Mrs Tania    
Fisher, our Co-curricular Program Leader for all of the work that she did to co-ordinate and       
organise our participation in these special ceremonies across our region. The Chanel College Choir 
and the College Drumline were commended by members of the public for their outstanding      
contribution to the Dawn Service and the Street March, respectively. Special thanks goes to Miss 
Tabitha Frank for her work preparing these students for the ANZAC Day ceremonies. Finally,     
following the Street March and Commemoration Services, our students served the luncheon to 
Returned Servicemen and Servicewomen. I thank Mrs Michele Chapman and Ms Sue Going for 
making this service opportunity possible for our students. 

Finally, as is our tradition, it is time to nominate for Chanel Person of the Year, an award that is 
announced on Chanel Day. Please see criteria inside this Newsletter for nominations.  

I look forward to seeing you at our Parent Teacher Interview Evening on Thursday. 
 
Sincerely, 

 

Dr Susan Bunkum PhD  
Principal  

 

 

TERM 2 
WEEK 2 
Mon 29 April 

Futuna Feast Day  

Year 7 2020 Enrolments open 

Year 12 INCLASS English Exam 

Year 10 Work Placement Talk  
 
Tues 30 April 

Year 12 INCLASS English Exam 
 
Wed 1 May 

Year 12 INCLASS English Exam 

Chanel College Board Meeting 

 Domestic & Family Violence       
Remembrance Ceremony 

House Assemblies 

Thurs 2 May 

Year 11 Legal Studies Court visit to 
Rockhampton 

Year 12 INCLASS English Exam 

Thursday Mass 
 
Fri 3 May 

Year 12 INCLASS English Exam 
 
WEEK 3 
Mon 6 May 

Wed 8 May 

Whole College Assembly 

Gladstone Careers’ Expo 
 
Thursday 9 May 

Fri 10 May 
 

ATHELETICS CARNIVAL 
DAY 2 

 

 

LABOUR DAY PUBLIC HOLIDAY 

ATHELETICS CARNIVAL 

DAY 1 



 

Please Pray for... 

the many innocent victims of 
the bombings in Sri Lanka and 
their grieving friends and      
families 
 

our Chanel College community 
that we will all appreciate and 
make the most of the              
opportunities and challenges of 
this term 
 

Year 10 and Year 11 students 
as they prepare for and  
participate in their Retreats 
 

all who serve in the Armed 
Forces 
 

all candidates in the coming   
Federal Election 

 

Praise and Thanks 

for… 

the sacrifice of Jesus,          
commemorated at Easter, which 
is the source of our salvation  
 

the safe return of students and 
staff after the Easter holidays 
 

the support given to Project 
Compassion and the Easter   
Appeal last term. 
 

the challenges and  
opportunities for growth that 
Term 2 will present 
 

the freedom we enjoy in  
Australia and the commitment       
of the ANZACs who defended it 

 
 

If you have any  
requests for either of the 
above prayers, please 
leave your  
request at the Office. 

Good News 
Kath Hore - Mission & RE Support Officer 

Project Compassion 
Many thanks to the staff, students and families who supported our Project Compassion Appeal   
during Lent.  Your willingness to help others has enabled us, as a community, to raise $1603.15.  
This was a commendable effort and Caritas will make good use of the funds empowering people 
through education and opportunities to break the poverty cycle.  
 
Easter Appeal 
Thank you to everyone who made a donation to 
our Easter Appeal.  Unfortunately, there are many 
individuals and families in the Gladstone region 
who are struggling to provide for the basic        
necessities of life and St Vincent de Paul had no 
difficulty in distributing our donations to needy 
people in  Gladstone and surrounding areas     
making Easter a little brighter for many people. 
 

 
Easter Celebration 
Easter is the most important feast on the Christian calendar and on the last day of Term 1 all      
students and staff, with some parents, gathered to commemorate the death and resurrection of 
Jesus and reflect on what it means to us today as 21st 
century Christians. Many thanks to Mrs Van Krimpen 
and her Year 7 Religion class, Ms Larney and her Year 
8 Religion class, Ms Ryan and her Year 9 Religion   
classes, Mr Hayes with his Year 10 Religion class, Ms 
Dyer and her Year 11 Study of Religion class and Mrs 
Green and Mr Grealy with the Year 12 students.  All 
classes presented very meaningful messages as we 
watched, listened to and followed Jesus on the     
journey from Palm Sunday to his Resurrection. 



 

Good News 
Kath Hore - Mission & RE Support Officer 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2019 Youth Pilgrimage 

The Youth Pilgrimage Weekend, 17–19 May is fast approaching – students will be bussed from Chanel on Friday 17/5 at approximately 12 

noon and will return to Chanel by 12 noon on Sunday 19/5.   

 

Students from Years 10-12 are very welcome to attend with our student leaders who will be gathering with around 150 Year 10, 11 and 
12 students from Colleges throughout the diocese for this annual celebration. Based on past experiences, the Youth Pilgrimage promises 
to be a wonderful experience for all who attend. There will be various activities, including dynamic speakers such as the founders of the 
Orange Sky Laundry, a Concert where pilgrims are invited to share their musical and singing talents, participation in workshops and     
attendance at a Eucharistic Celebration at St. Joseph’s Cathedral.  Please see Ms Dyer if you would like more information and for a     

Parental Permission form. 

 

Year 10 Retreat 

Year 10 Students will be attending their Retreat at Tanyalla during Week 4 this term.  
Retreat Forms will be distributed electronically to parents and need to be returned as a matter of urgency. 
1st Group (MacKillop, Futuna and Marcellin A-J surnames) will be at Tanyalla on Monday 13 & Tuesday 14 May. 
2nd Group (McAuley, Stella Maris and Marcellin K-Z surnames) will be at Tanyalla on Wednesday 15 & Thursday 16 May.  
This retreat offers students the opportunity to spend some time in reflection and develop relationships with their peers, family, self and 
God. 
 

Second Hand Uniforms  

The Second Hand Uniform ‘Outlet’ is open during first break each Wednesday in term time. Please enquire at the front desk in Student 
Services.  Formal uniforms sell for $10.00 per item, sports uniform and house shirts are $5.00 per item. There are several jackets available 

for $25.00 each. All prices are negotiable. 

If you have uniforms your child no longer requires - all donations are gratefully accepted and many thanks to those who have 

already sent in donations. 

 

Thursday Mass 

Thursday 2 May – Mrs Green’s Year 11/12 R&E Class 

Class Mass is celebrated in the College Chapel at 10.40 am each Thursday.   

ALL WELCOME – Families, Friends, Members of our Parish, Fellow students!!  



 

CHANEL PERSON OF THE YEAR 

 

The Chanel Person of the Year is the Principal's Award. A previous Principal, Br. Roger Burke, started this award in the late 

1980s. It is a tradition that has been maintained by the Principals since that time. Recipients of this award must have given 

outstanding service to the College community over an extended period of time. It is not easy to reach the standard required 

to achieve this award.  

To achieve this award, a person must meet all of the following criteria:  

 The person must have completed his/her time at the College.  

 A current member of the College community must have nominated the person.  

 The nomination must be in writing and address all of the criteria other than those relating to financial commitments.  

 The level of service must have been extraordinary, significantly above that offered by other members of the community.  

 The service must have been of a benefit to a significant proportion of the College community.  

 The level of service must have been maintained over a significant number of years.  

 The person must have consistently acted as a positive ambassador within the College and the wider community.  

 The person must have worked cooperatively with the College administration.  

 The person must be a Christian role model that others can be encouraged to emulate.  

 The person must not have any outstanding financial commitment to the College.  

 The College must not have any outstanding financial commitment to the person involved.  

 

Because of the nature of some of the criteria, the decision is not open for public debate. The Principal's decision is final and  

binding. Nomination forms are available from the College Office. The decision will be based on the nominations received by  

the closing date which is Friday 10 May 2019 at 4.00 pm. 



 

Acting Assistant Principal  
Pastoral Care - Kristi Bourke 

A warm welcome back to our existing families and to new students, commencing their studies at Chanel College in Term 2.  

It is with great enthusiasm I take on the role of Acting Assistant Principal, Pastoral Support and Planning for the first five weeks of this 
term. Chanel College is widely recognised as an educational institution whose focus is on nurturing holistically the whole child; providing 
opportunity for students to develop academically, emotionally, socially and spiritually. It is this emphasis on the student’s whole growth 
that ensures students thrive and prosper. 

You will have now received formal feedback on your child’s Term 1 Progress Report. As the name suggests, this report provides a      
snapshot of the progress your child is making in his/her academic study and as he/she develops important learning behaviours. Each of 
the learning behaviours described within the report is considered relevant to student achievement.  Students who consistently     
demonstrate these behaviours are forming habits which will assist them in reaching their potential academically.  These behaviours are 
also developing skills for life-long learning and so include a number of the Key Competencies identified by both the Australian and       
Queensland Governments as essential for effective participation in adult life as well as in further education and employment. 

Talking with your children about their progress is a vital part of encouraging them to be responsible, resilient and proactive learners. DO 
listen to the key player. We should, as parents, realise that our children are insightful about their 
own strengths and weaknesses. Ask your child what he/she thinks about his/her report card, 
what he/she is most proud of, or disappointed in, and why he/she believes about the comments 
on their report.  It is also important to remember to look at the big picture. While grades are an        
important reflection of progress, for parents, the focus on learning behaviours, such as           
initiative, problem solving capabilities, organisation and independent thinking, just as              
important because they are the long-term indicators of future success. 

Next week our teachers will be available for Parent Teacher Interviews. This is a wonderful        
opportunity for students, parents and caregivers to meet with their child’s teacher to discuss 
students results and progress. These appointments can be made via Parent Lounge. If you have 
any concerns or problems with bookings, please contact the College Office. 

I look forward to a wonderful Term 2! 

God Bless, 

Kristi Bourke 

HAPPIER FAMILIES. BETTER RELATIONSHIPS. 

SUCCESSFUL KIDS. IT ALL STARTS HERE! 

Teen Triple P  

Those tricky ‘in-between’ years can really take a toll on family life. For more 
than 20 years, Teen Triple P has helped parents and kids around the world navigate the path to   
adulthood – with less upset and conflict. Teen Triple P is now available online. It is the flexible,       
practical way to develop skills, strategies and confidence to handle any parenting situation. It's backed 
by decades of research. And it's already helped more than 4 million children and their parents. 

For more information, come and visit the Roseberry table at Parent Teacher 
Interviews this Thursday.   



 

 
 

Curriculum Matters 

Welcome back to Term 2.   

Our learning this term will be actioned packed and it will be important that your child maintains a balance towards his/her studies and 

learning in the classroom.  At the end of last term, we issued our Term 1 Progress Reports.  These provide an opportunity to ascertain 

how well your child is settling into his/her learning.  To follow up on this, all parents are warmly invited to meet with their child’s  

teachers at the Parent Teacher Interview Evening on the 2nd May.  This will be a great chance to have a conversation about the        

successes and  challenges your child is experiencing in his/her new subjects for 2019.  We value the partnership and communication 

between our families and the College. 

An important part of our curriculum delivery at Chanel College is the College Chromebook Program.  It is essential that every child has a 

fully operational Chromebook.  The Chromebook runs the Google web-based Chrome OS.  As a GSuite school, we use Google based 

technology to support the curriculum delivery in the classroom.  Most of the Chromebook’s documents and apps exist in the ‘cloud’ 

rather than on the device itself.  We use Chromebooks because they are easy for students to use, they are portable, they boot up fast 

and have a long lasting battery.  Chromebooks have built-in security, there is no risk of unwanted software installations, adjusted 

settings or malware.  The life of a Chromebook is approximately 3 years, however, due to taking very good care of them, many of the 

devices are lasting longer.  One of the main tools used is Google Classroom.  This is a Learning Management    System and all students 

should have a different Google classroom for each of their classes.  The Chromebooks enable our students to develop essential        

technology skills for the future: creating and collaborating; sharing and connecting,  

learning beyond textbooks.  Therefore, coming into Term 2, students and parents should 

be checking the following with the Chromebook – does it still have a College Skin 

(sticker)?  Does the battery last for a day without needing to be charged?  Attending to 

this and ensuring the Chromebook is being used correctly will also be improving the 

learning of your child. 

Kind regards 

Lorraine Wolffe 

Assistant to the Principal, Curriculum 

Assistant Principal Curriculum 
Lorraine Wolffe 

CHROME BOOK STICKER 



Co-Curricular 
Mrs Tania Fisher - Co-Curricular Program Leader 

 

It was an honour to stand and pay our respects to our soldiers past and present at 

the ANZAC Day Ceremonies in the Gladstone region.   

Thank you to our students for attending and representing themselves and our       

College community.  Thank you to our wonderful staff for supervising, and a special 

mention to Miss Frank and the Chanel College Choir and Drumline for their            

outstanding performance.  



Sports News 
Kylie Kickbusch -  Sports Program Leader 

Interhouse Cross Country 

The Interhouse Cross Country was a perfect way to finish Term 1.  It was an outstanding day to run and 

the students proved this setting 7 new Age Group records - even more astonishing is the fact that the 

Overall Course Record was broken by Lachlan Blake (13.11new overall Boys Record) and Zarah Nash 

who set a new Girls Course record (16.05).  Congratulations to all students for an awesome day of   

competition and running.  With their fantastic team spirit, Easter themed dress up and House pride,  

Marcellin House took home the House Spirit Award.  And, for the second Interhouse competition in a 

row, there was no stopping the might of the athletes in McAuley House, earning them the Champion 

House trophy for the Interhouse Cross Country. 

 

2019 CROSS COUNTRY 

OVERALL CHAMPION 
HOUSE 

2019 CROSS COUNTRY 

HOUSE SPIRIT WINNERS 

CONGRATULATIONS NEW COURSE  

RECORDS FOR CROSS COUNTRY 

BOYS 

LACHLAN BLAKE 

(2019) 

13.11 

GIRLS 

ZARAH NASH 

 (2019) 

16.05 



Sports News 
Kylie Kickbusch -  Sports Program Leader 

New race records in 2019 

                   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 

 

2019 Cross Country Age Champions 

Age Group Name Time  

(New Record) 

House 

U’ 12 Girls Darci Whalley (2019) 19.19 MacKillop 

U’ 13 Boys Brady Blake (2019) 14.29 Futuna 

U’ 13 Girls Annali Philpott (2019) 18.30 McAuley 

U’ 15 Girls Zarah Nash (2019) 16.05 Marcellin 

U’ 17 Boys Lachlan Blake (2019) 13.11 Futuna 

18-19 Boys Aiden Sparks (2019) 25.03 Marcellin 

18-19 Girls Erin Gilmore (2019) 26.34 McAuley 

12 Years Girls 12 Years Boys 

1
st

 – Darci Whalley (MacKillop) 1
st

 – Alex Di Bartolo (Marcellin) 

2
nd

 – Ratidzo Mabukwa (MacKillop) 2
nd

 – Izaac Glass (McAuley) 

3
rd

 – Ava Bourke (Futuna) 3
rd

 – Ryan Ahern (Marcellin) 

13 Years Girls 13 Years Boys 

1
st

 – Annali Philpott (McAuley) 1
st

 – Brady Blake (Futuna) 

2
nd

 – Alexis McVean (McAuley) 2
nd

 – Michael Fitzgerald (Futuna) 

3
rd

 – Shianne Plunkett (McAuley) 3
rd

 – Cooper Castelli (MacKillop) 



Sports News 
Kylie Kickbusch -  Sports Program Leader 

14 Years Girls 14 Years Boys 

1
st

 – Tierney Burke (MacKillop) 1
st

 – Will Raffin (Stella Maris) 

2
nd

 – Rhiannon Copsey (McAuley) 2
nd

 – Hoani Harris (Marcellin) 

3
rd

 – Jordan Porter (Futuna) 3
rd

 – Tase Black (Futuna) 

15 Years Girls 15 Years Boys 

1
st

 – Zarah Nash (Marcellin) 1
st

 – Nick Crane (McAuley) 

2
nd

 – Keely Hooper (Futuna) 2
nd

 – Billy Devlin (Futuna) 

3
rd

 – Sarah Price (McAuley) 3
rd

 – Reece Turner (Futuna) 

16 Years Girls 16 Years Boys 

1
st

 – Annie Dredge (Marcellin) 1
st

 – Clayton Box (Futuna) 

2
nd

 – Chloe Butcher (Marcellin) 2
nd

 – Matthew Long (Stella Maris) 

3
rd

 – Tayla Maxwell (McAuely) 3
rd

 – Jason Stanhope (Futuna) 



Sports News 
Kylie Kickbusch -  Sports Program Leader 

17 Years Girls 17 Years Boys 

1
st

 – Lucy Devlin (Futuna) 1
st

 – Lachlan Blake (Futuna) 

2
nd

 – Imogen Collins (MacKillop) 2
nd

 – Connor Lantry (Futuna) 

3
rd

 – Abbie Kerr (McAuley) 3
rd

 – Callan Burke (MacKillop) 

Open Girls Open Boys 

1
st

 – Erin Gilmore (McAuley) 1
st

 – Aiden Sparks (Marcellin) 

2
nd

 – Kaitlyn McAlister (Stella Maris) 2
nd

 – Dom Galjaardt (McAuley) 

3
rd

 – Alisha Verner (MacKillop) 3
rd

 – Isaac Blackaby (McAuley) 

House Spirit 

 

 

 

 

 1 Marcellin 

 2 McAuley 

 3 Futuna 

 4 MacKillop 

 5 Stella Maris 

           Overall House Champions 

 

 1 McAuley 2010 

 2 Marcellin 1906 

 3 Futuna 1896 

 4 MacKillop 1642 

 5 Stella Maris 1542 



Sports News 
Kylie Kickbusch -  Sports Program Leader 

Inter-House Athletics 2019 

 

THURSDAY 9 MAY AND FRIDAY 10 MAY 2019 
 
 
 
 

Uniform 
All students are to wear House uniform for both days; hats must be on when not competing.  
Exceptions – black/dark coloured running shorts/tights, running shoes, spikes (all events except 800m, 1500m, 3000m High Jump and 
Relays) 
Outfits – FRIDAY ONLY, must have House shirt as part of the outfit 
All students will wear wrist bands for their age group – these will be distributed on Thursday and are to be worn over the 2 days.       
Students are to stay with and compete in their DOB group.   
 

NOMINATIONS  
All students are automatically nominated for all Field Events – if you do not want to compete you need to tell the teacher in charge of 
the event at the start and you will be required to help measure, rake, etc., 
When you are doing a Field Event, it will always be in alphabetical order by House so make sure you are organised.  If you do not wish to 
do the event, tell the teacher on duty to cross your name out.  
 

Banned items 
No Ipods, Mobile phones, MP3 players etc. 
No footballs, soccer balls, etc., - you are there to participate in an athletics carnival and when you are not participating you should be 
supporting your team mates. 
 

Tuckshop 
Run as usual – sandwiches, drinks, ice blocks 
Limited hot food  
Powerade will be sold 
 

Field events 
Jumps: High, Triple and Long Jump – If you wish to do High Jump Flop, you MUST get a permission letter from Miss Kickbusch, get 
signed off by your athletics coach & bring on the day.  Mr Davis must see you do the correct technique and approve it, otherwise you 
will do scissors – NO note NO Flop technique.  
 

DISCUS 
 Parental permission is required for students to participate in the Discus event – please refer to permission letter on Parent Longue.  
 
Discus (no spinning) and Javelin (NO RUN UP due to area restrictions) 
 

Track Events 
Spikes can be worn for the 100m, 200m and 400m events 
If spikes are worn during the relay, the next runner to receive the baton must also be wearing spikes. 
NO HEATS – ALL races are timed finals.  The fastest time overall will win the race.  Winners announced after the following Field event 
rotation. 
 
 



Sports News 
Kylie Kickbusch -  Sports Program Leader 

HATS: Wide brimmed hats MUST be worn all day.   
Your hat MUST be on your head all day  
→ NO CAPS ALLOWED 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

13-19 Years Port Curtis Trials – Tuesday 23 and Wednesday 24 July (Week 2 Term 3) 

 

Athletics Carnival - Spectators 

Parents are welcome to attend our Athletics Carnival.  To ensure the safety of all, and the efficient running of 

the carnival, ALL spectators are asked to adhere to the following guidelines: 

 All spectators must sign in at the front office before attending the carnival. 

 Anyone who wishes to take photographs during the carnival, MUST seek the permission of the College.   

 During the track events, all spectators are asked to remain on the seats under the trees in the area              

between the top and bottom ovals.  Please do not watch from down near the running track. 

 During Field Events, spectators will be asked to watch from a designated area as directed by the teachers     

running the event. 

Thank you in anticipation of your cooperation which will ensure an enjoyable two days for all. 

12 Years (born 2007) 
Important Information for Port Curtis Trails - Friday 24 May 2019 

All events count for Age Champion points 
 
Port Curtis Trials 
 
ONLY 100m, 200m, 800m, Shot Put, Discus, High Jump & Long Jump events.  
 
Students who finish 1st and 2nd in these events will be nominated for 12 Years Port Curtis trials  



 Careers News 
Mrs Leanne Crane 

SCHOOL HOLIDAY WORK EXPERENCE  
 

During the school holidays, students from Years 10, 11 and 12 we able to participate in Work Experience.  Chanel College would like to 

thank Mrs Crane, Careers Officer, for ensuring that our students are placed in local businesses supporting their chosen field.  

We would also like to thank the following businesses for their continued support and for the opportunities they provide for our          

students to explore future career pathways.  

THANK YOU FOR YOUR CONTINUED SUPPORT 

  



 Careers News 
Mrs Leanne Crane 



 NOTICES 

MONDAY 8.15am - 11.45am 

THURSDAY 12.45pm - 3.45pm 

 

      TIMES TABLE CLUB          

     
Year 7 & 8 students, do you need support with your times tables? 

Mrs Morris & Mrs Wakefield invite you to join the  

“TIMES TABLE CLUB” 

a session of fun times and learning strategies.  

 

Commencing Week 2, every Tuesday 2nd Break in the  

Sylvester Centre. 


